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16 March 2004

The Secretary

Senate Economics Legislation Committee 

Room SG.64 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

By e-mail:  economics.sen@aph.gov.au
Dear Secretary

Inquiry into the provisions of the Treasury Legislation Amendment (Professional Standards) Bill 2003

Thank you for the opportunity to make a submission to the above inquiry of the Senate Economics Legislation Committee.  The Law Council:

· recommends adoption of the Treasury Legislation Amendment (Professional Standards) Bill 2003 (the “Bill”); while
· making two comments (detailed below) which address concerns that the Law Council has about whether the Bill as presently drafted will be fully successful in attaining its objectives.

This submission reflects the policy position of the Law Council, in favour of professional standards legislation for financial loss (but not for personal injury or death), as decided by the Law Council’s governing Council.

The Law Council

The Law Council of Australia is the peak national representative body of the Australian legal profession.  The Law Council was established in 1933.  It is the federal organisation representing approximately 40,000 Australian lawyers, through their representative Bar Associations and Law Societies (the "constituent bodies" of the Law Council).

The constituent bodies of the Law Council are the following, in alphabetical order:

· ACT Bar Association;

· Bar Association of Queensland;

· Law Institute of Victoria;

· Law Society of the ACT;

· Law Society of New South Wales;

· Law Society of the Northern Territory;

· Law Society of South Australia;

· Law Society of Tasmania;

· Law Society of Western Australia;

· New South Wales Bar Association;

· Queensland Law Society; and

· The Victorian Bar.

The Law Council speaks for the Australian legal profession on the legal aspects of national and international issues, on federal law and on the operation of federal courts and tribunals.  It works for the improvement of the law and of the administration of justice.

The Law Council represents, through the representative Law Societies and Bar Associations, lawyers who act both for claimants, and for insurers and defendants (including governments and not-for-profit organisations).  The Law Council is the most inclusive, on both geographical and professional bases, of all Australian legal professional organisations.

The Law Council position

The Law Council has been a consistent supporter of professional standards legislation (“PSL”) since the decision of its governing Council on 5 December 1998.  The Law Council has made several submissions to governments on this issue, and these are available on request.  This submission incorporates material from earlier submissions.

As the Law Council has stated previously, its position is that:

1. That each State and Territory commit to the introduction of a nationally consistent PSL based on the NSW model.

2. That the Commonwealth commit to national PSL which would recognise the limitation on quantum of damages applying under a scheme which has been approved under State or Territory PSL for the purposes of any cause of action under federal law, including the TPA.

3. That Ministers instruct Officers to develop drafting instructions for a model Professional Standards Act for recommended enactment in each state and territory.

4. That the Commonwealth develop a legislative proposal to complement and facilitate the operation of State and Territory PSL.

The Law Council supports the approach adopted in the existing NSW and WA PSL, which does not apply to claims arising out of:

· personal injury matters (including death claims);

· fraud;

· misappropriation; or

· breach of trust.

How PSL works
Under PSL, an occupational association can apply to the Professional Standards Council established under the legislation for acceptance of a scheme to limit liability.  A scheme must have features designed to:

· minimise the occurrence of events giving rise to claims;

· facilitate the handling of claims which are made; and

· to increase the likelihood of claims being satisfied if liability is established.

Each scheme is designed by the applicant professional association.  Under a scheme the association must:

· ensure that the members of the scheme have insurance (or net business assets) to cover the relevant level of liability;

· have a system of handling complaints and discipline of members; and

· have a program of risk management in place.

PSL works to foster professionalism, and to reduce the events which give rise to claims in the first place.  PSL is an holistic policy response to the complex issues relating to claims for financial loss against professionals.

Benefits to consumers
The introduction of nationally consistent PSL will benefit consumers because:

· there will be an increased likelihood of a claim against a professional being able to be met (through participating professionals being required to have insurance, or a certain level of assets);

· of the need for professional standards schemes to include consumer protection measures such as risk management, professional education, and complaints and discipline mechanisms; and

· the cap on the amount of damages payable (if a provider covered by a professional standards scheme were found to be liable for a compensation claim) would be set at such a level that all consumer and all but a handful of commercial claims would never reach the cap level.

Specific comments on the Bill

The Law Council has stated previously that PSL will not be fully effective unless complementary federal legislation is enacted.  This is because claims which might be made pursuant to federal legislation cannot be affected by State or Territory PSL.

Although the Bill will allow for PSL liability capping to apply to claims under the misleading and deceptive conduct provisions contained in the Trade Practices Act 1974, the Corporations Act 2001 and the Australian Securities and Investments Commission Act 2001, there are other areas in these Acts, or under other Commonwealth Acts, where liability might arise.  The Law Council understands that Professions Australia has raised this matter with the Minister for Revenue and Assistant Treasurer, Senator the Hon Helen Coonan, with the aim of broadening the coverage of the Bill.
If there were significant areas of potential liability that remain uncapped then the Bill should be  amended to ensure that it would give effective support to the State and Territory PSL schemes.
The Law Council also believes that the proposed power to allow the Commonwealth to modify State and Territory schemes, as is presently provided in the Bill, is unnecessary.  This power is unnecessary as the Commonwealth will nominate a person on the national Professional Standards Council, which will have the task of approving schemes from all States and Territories.

A ministerial power to amend, whether it were to rest with a Commonwealth or State Minister, would dilute the independence of the Professional Standards Council, and risk undermining confidence in the professional standards process.  This reserve power suggests a lack of confidence in the professional standards process, which is not warranted by the experience with such schemes to date.  The inclusion of the power must raise a question mark over how effective the Bill will be over time, as it raises the possibility of high-level federal political intervention into the details of schemes becoming the norm.
In conclusion, the Law Council recommends adoption of the Treasury Legislation Amendment (Professional Standards) Bill 2003 (the “Bill”); while drawing attention to its comments above.

Further contact

I am ceasing to be Secretary-General from 20 March 2004, as I am leaving the Law Council for a new position.  At the time of writing, my replacement is not announced.

Correspondence after 20 March 2004 can be directed to the President of the Law Council, Mr Bob Gotterson QC, at the Law Council’s address stated on this submission.  Alternatively, queries on this matter can be made to Mr James Greentree-White of the Law Council Secretariat on (02) 6246 37154.

Yours sincerely
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The Hon Michael Lavarch

Secretary-General
Law Council of Australia Limited - ABN 85 005 260 622
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